
Page 1 of 55 

 
EXPLANATORY MEMORANDUM TO  

 
THE RAIL VEHICLE ACCESSIBILITY (LONDON UNDERGROUND VICTORIA 

LINE 09TS VEHICLES) EXEMPTION ORDER 2008 
 

2008 No. 2969 
 
 
1. This explanatory memorandum has been prepared by the Department for Transport and is 

laid before Parliament by Command of Her Majesty. 
 

2.  Description 
 
 2.1 The Order exempts certain specified rail vehicles, which were built for use by 

London Underground Limited ("LUL") on the Victoria Line from four requirements of 
the Rail Vehicle Accessibility Regulations 1998 (S.I. 1998/2456, amended by S.I. 
2000/3215) ("RVAR").  The Order sets expiry dates for the exemptions except those 
relating to step-free access at Pimlico station. 

 
3. Matters of special interest to the Joint Committee on Statutory Instruments  
 
 3.1  None. 
 
4. Legislative Background 
 

4.1 Section 46 of the Disability Discrimination Act ("DDA") 1995 empowers the 
Secretary of State to make rail vehicle accessibility regulations to ensure that it is 
possible for disabled persons, including wheelchair users, to travel in safety and 
reasonable comfort in those vehicles to which the regulations apply.  The regulations, 
which were made in 1998 and amended in 2000, apply to rail vehicles constructed or 
adapted for passenger use, and first brought into use after 31st December 1998.  
 
4.2 Section 47 of the DDA enables the Secretary of State, on receipt of an application 
for exemption from particular requirements of the RVAR, to make Orders authorising 
specified regulated rail vehicles to be used in passenger service even though they do not 
conform to the requirements of the RVAR with which they are required to comply.  Such 
Orders may contain conditions and set time limits.  
 
4.3 The Rail Vehicle Accessibility Exemption Orders (Parliamentary Procedures) 
Regulations 2008 are being laid before Parliament at the same time as this Order.  Those 
regulations set out the basis on which the Secretary of State will decide which 
Parliamentary procedure is to be adopted when making an exemption order.  Changes 
introduced in the DDA 2005 have required all exemption orders since 30 June 2005 to be 
considered under the draft affirmative resolution procedure, until those regulations are in 
force.  
 
4.4 Section 6(1) of the DDA 2005 introduced a new paragraph, 46(4A), into the DDA 
1995 which requires the Secretary of State to set an "end date", of no later than 1 January 
2020, by which time all rail vehicles must comply with accessibility regulations.  These 
provisions have not yet been commenced.  However, the Rail Vehicle Accessibility 



Page 2 of 55 

(Interoperable Rail System) Regulations 2008 (SI 2008/1746), which came into force on 
7 July 2008, have already set an end date of 1 January 2020 for vehicles operating on the 
interoperable rail system.  This comprises the major lines of the mainline rail system in 
the UK.  The regulations were prompted by the coming into force of new European 
standards for the accessibility of heavy rail vehicles, and the consequent need to disapply 
RVAR for those vehicles, in order to avoid dual regulation.  The Department intends to 
bring forward further regulations later this year which, subject to consultation, will set an 
end date for rail vehicles used on metro, underground, tram and light rail networks and 
will, additionally, bring older rail vehicles introduced into service prior to RVAR into 
scope when they undergo refurbishment.   
 
4.5 In addition, the Government intends to incorporate some minor changes, subject 
to consultation, to the technical requirements of RVAR itself, in the light of operator and 
passenger experience since they were first introduced in 1998 and reflecting their reduced 
scope in light of the new European standards.  These changes, many of which are 
designed to add legislative clarity, will not compromise accessibility for disabled people 
or make the regulatory regime more onerous for operators.  

  
5. Territorial Extent and Application 
 
 5.1 This instrument applies to Great Britain. 
 
6. European Convention on Human Rights 
 
 Tom Harris has made the following statement regarding Human Rights:  

 
In my view the provisions of the Rail Vehicle Accessibility (London Underground 
Victoria Line 09TS Vehicles) Exemption Order 2008 are compatible with the Convention 
rights. 

 
7. Policy background 
 

7.1 The policy objectives of the DDA 1995 are to ensure that all rail vehicles first 
brought into use after a certain date are designed in accordance with the specific 
requirements of the RVAR, so as to enable disabled persons to travel in them in comfort 
and safety.  However, the Act also provides the Secretary of State with a power to 
exempt specified vehicles from particular requirements, on application by the operator.  
Each application is considered on a case by case basis.  The Order is made in the terms 
requested in the application, with some limiting conditions.  
 
7.2 In this instance LUL, the operator, is taking delivery of 376 new vehicles (09 
Tube stock, known as “09TS”).  These vehicles are part of the broader Victoria Line 
Upgrade project which also includes upgrades to signalling and stations with the aim of 
increasing capacity and reducing delays.  There will also be associated work at stations as 
part of LUL's wider 'Step Free Access' programme which aims to provide full step-free 
access at a third of all London Underground stations by end 2013. 
 
7.3 LUL has identified a small number of areas where RVAR creates a challenge to 
its existing operations, together with some new ideas which could be beneficial to 
disabled passengers but which are not, at present, permitted under RVAR.  LUL has 
therefore applied for exemptions from four regulations.  A copy of LUL's application can 



Page 3 of 55 

be found at Appendix A.  Since the exemptions sought are specific to the physical 
restrictions of the Victoria Line, LUL's operational requirements, and certain 
experimental provisions, they would lapse if the vehicles were used on another network.   
 
7.4 The new 09TS vehicles are the first LUL trains to be subject to RVAR and will 
progressively replace the existing 67TS stock.  The existing 67TS stock is not subject to 
RVAR because it was built before the regulations came into force, and therefore does not 
meet the RVAR specifications in a number of ways.  The 09TS fleet will be phased in as 
new vehicles are delivered.  However, the last 67TS vehicle will not be withdrawn from 
service on the Victoria Line until November 2011 when all the new vehicles will have 
been delivered.  This means the two fleets will operate alongside each other for an 
interim period.   
 
Audible door closure warnings 
 
7.5 The audible door closure warning on 67TS stock begins to sound 1.75 seconds 
before the doors begin to close.  This is the standard warning period used on existing 
LUL trains.  However, on vehicles subject to RVAR, such as the new 09TS stock, a 
longer audible door closure warning is required which starts 3 seconds before the doors 
begin to close.  LUL contend that passengers could be confused by vehicles operating on 
the same route having different durations of audible warning, depending on whether they 
were subject to RVAR or not.  Passengers would not know how long they had until the 
doors closed.  This would increase the risk of them being trapped in the doors and 
potentially increase dwell times (the time between train doors opening and closing at a 
platform) as the doors would have to be reopened.    

 
7.6 Although the 09TS vehicles are capable of providing a 3 second warning of door 
closure, LUL has requested an exemption from this requirement until the last 67TS 
vehicle has been withdrawn from service in November 2011.  A 3 second warning which 
complies with RVAR would be introduced on 09TS vehicles after that date.  This would 
initially be a trial to see whether the increased warning time can be incorporated on a 
metro service without compromising safety and the frequency of the train service (which 
is a core target of the Victoria Line Upgrade).  The Rail Vehicle Accessibilty (B2007 
Vehicles) Exemption Order 2008 (S.I. 2008/925) grants an exemption to vehicles 
operating on the Docklands Light Railway for similar operational reasons.    
 
7.7 The Order requires LUL to maintain an audible door closure warning of 1.75 
seconds as a minimum to ensure that there is consistency with the older vehicles and no 
reduction of existing standards.  The Order grants the exemption to 31 December 2013 to 
allow LUL to properly test the 3 second warning in passenger use and revert to a 1.75 
second warning if the longer warning proves unworkable. A further exemption order 
would be required if the trial showed that the 1.75 second warning needed to be retained 
beyond the expiry date. 
 
 
On-board announcements  
 
7.8 LUL also wishes to use the new 09TS vehicles to trial a revised series of on-board 
announcements which could potentially be more useful in the context of a metro service 
than those currently required by RVAR.  RVAR requires both the 'next stop' and 
'terminating station' to be announced, audibly and visually, on the train while it is 
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stationary at a station.  The original requirement was included in RVAR so that 
passengers boarding at a station knew whether a train to a particular destination was a 
“fast” service which skipped several stations, or a “stopping” service which called at all 
intermediary stations.  However, as the Victoria Line has no branches or junctions, and 
does not have a mixture of "fast" and "stopping" services, LUL believes that the 'next 
station' and 'terminating station' announcements effectively serve the same purpose in 
assuring passengers they are on the right train.  

 
7.9 Allowing LUL to provide only one of the two mandated announcements while the 
train is at the station would allow alternative information to be given instead about 
connections and places of importance at the current stop, during the limited time 
available at the station.  As part of the trial, LUL intend to establish whether passengers 
find it more useful to have the next station or the terminus announced.  They have 
therefore requested an exemption that would allow the information provided to be varied 
over the course of the trial.   
 
7.10  The Order grants this exemption on the condition that whichever of the 
announcements is omitted while at the station must be made while the train is en route to 
the next station instead, and that an announcement is made that the train is on the Victoria 
Line. 
 
Passenger information system 
 
7.11 LUL intends to use thin film transistor (TFT) screens on its new 09TS vehicles to 
display internal public information rather than the more traditional dot-matrix displays.  
TFT screens allow greater flexibility, including the use of pictures, colour-coding and 
sign language, which could not be displayed on the older technology.  RVAR requires at 
least a 35mm height for the first (upper case) letter in regulated announcements made 
within the passenger saloon.  LUL would like to use a smaller letter height to enable 
station names to be displayed in full without scrolling across the screen and additional 
information, such as pictures, to be included.  The use of pictograms is likely to be 
particularly useful for people with learning disabilities or those who do not have English 
as a first language.  
 
7.12 The Guide Dogs organisation has taken part in research which has informed 
LUL's application.  The first letter of each station name will be at least 25mm and a 
35mm letter height will be maintained where practical.  Given that the maximum viewing 
distance for anyone in a carriage to the nearest screen will be 3 metres, a 25mm letter 
height would still be larger than recommended in RNIB best practice on viewing 
distances which is incorporated in the RVAR guidance.  To ensure that the information is 
easily readable, the Order sets minimum heights for upper and lower case letters, and 
numbers, depending on the name of the station and the type of information displayed.  It 
also requires this information to be displayed in a "TrueType" font1.  LUL has undertaken 
not to display third party advertising on the screens.  
 

                                                           
1 "TrueType" font technology was developed by Apple Inc. in order to replace bitmapped fonts which had 
previously been used for display and printing.  The use of bitmapped fonts was becoming a problem since 
making these larger or smaller than they were intended to be resulted in the outlines of individual letters 
becoming very jagged and difficult to read.  TrueType fonts do not suffer from this issue since they remain 
in the original format regardless of the size to enable individual letters to remain as smooth and legible as 
possible.  
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Boarding devices 
 
7.13 RVAR requires new trains to be wheelchair accessible. Each new 09TS train will 
have 4 wheelchair spaces, which is more than required under RVAR.  However, because 
of the limited space on platforms and impact on dwell times, LUL believes it would be 
impractical to use manual ramps when wheelchair users board the train.  Instead, LUL is 
intending to install platform humps, positioned to allow level access to those vehicles 
with wheelchair spaces.  The wheelchair spaces will always be in the middle two 
carriages of each train so that they are always adjacent to the platform humps when the 
train arrives in the station.  Level access between platforms and trains is preferred by 
wheelchair users 
over the use of manually deployed ramps as this allows for independent travel, without 
the need to involve staff. 
 
7.14 LUL wants to link the installation of platform humps with its on-going 'Step Free 
Access' programme so that work to ensure level access between the platform and the train 
is carried out alongside work to give step-free access to the street or to other platforms.  
This would reduce the risk of a disabled passenger being stranded at a station where there 
is no step-free exit and minimise the disruption caused by engineering work.   
 
7.15 However, in order to facilitate this, LUL will require exemptions from the 
requirement to provide step free access at wheelchair accessible doorways for each 
station on the Victoria Line until work to provide step-free routes is carried out.  These 
exemptions will reduce progressively as step-free routes are provided at each station and 
will be phased to complete in 2013.  The exemption will not apply at Brixton and 
Tottenham Hale stations as these already have step-free access and platform humps will 
be installed there before the new 09TS vehicles enter service.  Pimlico station is not 
currently included in LUL's step-free access plan because Victoria and Vauxhall stations 
are nearby.  However, if a step-free route from the street to the platform is provided at 
Pimlico in the future, the exemption will lapse.    
   
7.16 Section 47(3) of the DDA 1995 requires the Secretary of State, as part of the 
consideration of an application for exemption, to consult the Disabled Persons Transport 
Advisory Committee ("DPTAC") together with any other appropriate persons.  DPTAC 
was established under section 125 of the Transport Act 1985 to advise the Government 
on the public passenger transport needs of disabled people.  DPTAC has been consulted 
on this application, along with HM Railway Inspectorate ("HMRI") and London 
TravelWatch (as the relevant passenger authority for LUL's services), and supplied 
comments.   
 
7.17 DPTAC, HMRI and London TravelWatch all supported the exemption 
application, although HMRI had some comments about the provision of handrails in 
wheelchair spaces.  A copy of DPTAC's comments are attached to this Memorandum at 
Appendix B; HMRI's comments and the Department's response to them are attached at 
Appendix C and London TravelWatch's comments are attached at Appendix D.    
 

8. Impact 
 

8.1 An Impact Assessment has not been prepared for this instrument as it has no 
impact on business, charities or voluntary bodies.  
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 8.2 The impact on the public sector is negligible. 
 
 Regulating small business 
 
 8.3 This instrument does not apply to any small businesses.   
 
9. Contact 
 
 Nathan Cole at the Department of Transport (tel: 020 7944 4916 or e-mail: 

nathan.cole@dft.gsi.gov.uk) can answer any queries regarding the instrument. 
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London Underground Limited - Application for exemption from some of the requirements 
of the Rail Vehicle Accessibility Regulations 1998 
 
Introduction 
 
London Underground (LU) is committed to improving the accessibility of our services for all of 
our customers.  
 
Our aim is to provide a service that can be accessed by anyone safely, easily and independently, 
regardless of their age, impairment or encumbrance.  As far as possible providing the same or 
equivalent levels of service to all our customers, whilst recognising customers' service 
requirements vary. 
 
London Underground is currently undertaking an extensive investment programme to modernise 
and improve our stations and trains.  One of the largest single investment projects is the Upgrade 
of the Victoria line. 
 
As part of the Victoria Line Upgrade project, a fleet of 47 new trains (known as the 09TS) will 
replace the current 40 year old fleet of 43 trains (known as the 67TS).  These new, modern trains 
will be faster, have great capacity and improved accessibility.  They will be London 
Underground’s first fleet of fully Rail Vehicle Accessibility Regulations 1998 (RVAR) regulated 
trains.  
 
To ensure the smooth continuation of service, the new trains will be introduced gradually 
between August 2009 and November 2011 at a rate of approximately one new train every two 
weeks.  A pre-production test train will enter passenger service in December 2008.   
 
London Underground is requesting exemption from the RVAR in relation to the following 
clauses of RVAR:  
 

Regulation 4(3)(b) 
- Audible Door Closure Warnings 

 
Regulation 13(4) 

- Announcements to be made whilst at a station 
 

Regulation 13(7)  
- Letter heights of passenger information displays 

 
Regulation 23(1)  

- Boarding devices at wheelchair accessible doorways 
 
Background 
 
The Victoria line was opened in stages between 1968 and 1971 and is one of the only 2 LU lines 
which are completely underground.  The line provides a fast and frequent service to 16 stations 
from Walthamstow Central in north London to Brixton in the south.  It includes a number of key 
transport interchanges such as Victoria, Oxford Circus and King’s Cross St. Pancras.  
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The existing 43 train fleet provides a service of 28 trains per-hour, carrying over 175 million 
passengers a year.  When the Victoria Line Upgrade is completed in August 2013, the 
combination of new trains and new signalling and control systems will enable LU to run around 
33 trains per-hour, increasing capacity by 16%.  It is estimated that by 2025 the Victoria line will 
be carrying 213 million passengers a year. 
  
Accessibility has been a key feature of the 09TS design process since the very beginning.  In 
addition to the requirements of RVAR, London Underground has its own additional stringent 
standards.  LU has sought to go beyond best practice and has demanded even greater 
consideration of accessibility from our suppliers, including Metronet (our Infraco partner) and 
Bombardier who are designing and building the vehicles. 
 
From an early stage in the design process we have worked with officials from the Department for 
Transport (DfT), members of the Disabled Persons Transport Advisory Committee (DPTAC) 
and Transport for London’s own Independent Disability Advisory Group (IDAG).  In summer 
2006, DfT officials, DPTAC members and representatives of organisations of/for disabled 
people, such as RNIB and RNID, were invited to view and comment on a carriage mock-up as 
part of the LU Customer Acceptance Testing process.  
 
In addition to fully complying with all RVAR requirements (apart from the 4 exemptions listed 
above) the new 09TS fleet incorporates a number of additional accessibility features: 
 

Fourth RVAR compliant wheelchair space: there will be 4 wheelchair spaces in every 
train, 1 more than the 3 spaces required by RVAR for a train of this length. These spaces 
are located in the middle 2 carriages – known as “D” cars. 

12 multi-purpose areas per train: located in the middle of both the front three and rear 
three carriages, these will provide a space where passengers with luggage, prams, buggies 
or shopping can stand comfortably.  They also contain 2 tip-up seats which passengers can 
use if the space is not in use. 

Four times the priority seats required per train: we have allocated and signed a priority 
seat next to every doorway.  Each train will have 96 priority seats, 72 more than the 24 
required by RVAR.  

Low level floor lighting across door thresholds: although there is no regulated step on 
the 09TS we have recognised the need to assist visually-impaired passengers identify the 
gap between the train and the platform.  Therefore we have installed low level lighting to 
illuminate the edge of the vehicle in each doorway to assist all passengers as they board or 
alight. 

Visual door closing indicators: the 09TS does not have any door controls for use by 
passengers. However, we recognise the need for hearing impaired passengers to know that 
the doors are about to close.  Therefore, we have incorporated illuminated (flashing) visual 
indicators in each doorway, which are synchronised with the audible door closure 
warnings. 

Push-button passenger emergency alarms throughout: RVAR only requires push-
button alarms in wheelchair spaces. We felt that this easy-to-use design would benefit all 
passengers, and so have provided push-button alarms in every doorway, enabling all 
passengers to easily summon help if required.  Each alarm provides visual reassurance of 
activation and enables direct voice communication to the train operator in addition to a link 
with the CCTV system. 
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We believe that we have designed the most accessible trains possible within the constraints of 
our service and infrastructure.  If granted, a number of the exemptions will enable us to improve 
the service we provide to our disabled passengers – meeting the spirit if not the letter of the 
RVAR.  With this background in mind, London Underground is seeking exemptions from the 
following aspects of the Rail Vehicle Accessibility Regulations 1998 under Section 47(3) of the 
Disability Discrimination Act 1995: 
 
 
Regulation 4(3)(b) - Audible Door Closure Warnings 
 
1. Full name of applicant and address 
 
London Underground Limited 
55 Broadway 
London   
SW1H 0BD 
 
2. Description of Rail Vehicles 
 
Victoria line 2009 Tube Stock - Vehicle numbers: 
 
11001 to 11094 12001 to 12094 13001 to 13094 14001 to 14094 
 
3. Circumstances in which exemptions are to apply 
 
At all times in passenger service 
 
4. Relevant requirements from which exemption is sought 
 
Regulation 4(3)(b)  
 
4(2) Each passenger doorway in the side of a regulated rail vehicle shall be fitted with an audible 
warning device which shall emit warning sounds in accordance with paragraph (3) inside and 
outside the vehicle in the proximity of each control device for that doorway or, if there is no such 
control device, adjacent to that doorway. 
 
4(3) the audible warning device shall - 
 
(b) if the door is operated by a member of the operator's staff, emit a different distinct sound 
commencing not less than 3 seconds before the door starts to close. 
 
5. Technical, economic and operational reasons why exemption is sought 
 
All London Underground trains currently give an audible door closure warning starting 1.75 (+/-
0.25) seconds before the doors begin to close.  We believe this is sufficient and appropriate to the 
nature of our service. 
 
The new 09TS vehicles can comply with the 3 second warning required by RVAR, however, we 
have a number of safety and operational concerns which are outlined below.  We are requesting a 
short-term exemption in order to maintain continuity with the existing 67TS vehicles during 
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mixed fleet running when both vehicle types will be in use and conduct a trial using the 3 second 
warning.  This will enable us to obtain accurate, quantifiable evidence and evaluate the impact of 
the additional time on the operation of the Victoria line and any changes to the safety and 
behaviour of passengers. 
  
Safety Concerns  
 
LU understands the significance and importance of the 3 second duration to disabled passengers, 
especially those with visual impairments.  We have worked closely with the DfT on their 
“Design and Use of Rail Door Warning Systems for Sensory Impaired People” research – 
contributing funding towards Stage 1 of the research and hosting a trial at Charing Cross 
underground station as part of Stage 2. 
 
However we have concerns about the safety of this duration in the Underground environment. 
 
The existing 67TS vehicles on the Victoria line, along with all other vehicles currently in service 
on the Underground, use the 1.75 second warning.  
 
As the both the 67TS and the new 09TS vehicles will be running alongside each other on the 
Victoria line for 3 years during the phased introduction of the new vehicles, LU believes that it is 
important for passenger safety and confidence that audible warnings are consistent across the 
whole line.  
 
This will allow passengers to remain familiar with and recognise its meaning, minimising the 
risk of accidents.  The use of varying warning durations across the two fleets would cause 
confusion amongst passengers and increase the risk of accidents and injury, especially amongst 
passengers moving between lines. 
 
The current audible warning of 1.75 seconds has been in use on all LU trains for many years and 
we believe that it is appropriate to the nature of the service we operate. 
 
On the Underground, the audible door closure warning is considered by most passengers as a 
‘hustle alarm’.  During everyday service, the sounding of the alarm is used as the signal to run 
and jump onto the train as the doors are closing.  
 
LU are concerned that extending the warning duration to 3 seconds will encourage additional 
passengers to attempt to board, increasing the risk of accidents and injury.  It will also 
necessitates the re-opening of the doors which will delay the vehicles, causing service disruption 
and increased journey time for all passengers. 
 
Operational Concerns 
 
In operational terms, extending the warning would increase the dwell time at each station, which 
would have a cumulative effect along the entire journey.  
 
The overall effect of these longer journey times across the whole fleet would mean that we 
would be unable to run the intended 33 trains per hour which would greatly reduce the benefit 
gained from the Victoria line Upgrade improvements.  
 
6. The effect which non-compliance would have on a disabled person's ability to use rail 

vehicles of the description to which the application relates 
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LU considers that due to our existing standard operating procedures outlined in Section 7, the 
shorter audible door closure warning will have no effect on disabled passengers’ ability to board 
the train safely.  
 
The duration of the current warning has not been raised as a problem by individual passengers or 
during meetings with organisations representing visually impaired passengers, or during the 
recent LU ‘Towards an Accessible Tube’ public consultation.   
 
The 09TS vehicle also have a new ‘sensitive door edge’ system which re-opens the doors if it 
detects a person or object in the doorway. This will ensure that people won’t get trapped in the 
closing doors.  

 
7. Any measures which could be taken to enable disabled persons to use the rail vehicle if 

exemption sought is granted 
 
The door closure mechanism on Victoria line trains is operated by the train driver. Drivers are 
required to ensure that it is safe to close the doors by using the platform CCTV cameras via their 
in-cab monitors, which give an exterior view of the full length of the train at the platform.  
Drivers are trained to hold the train on the platform with the doors open if they see that someone 
is still boarding.  
 
At stations where customer service assistants are present on the platform, they will not give the 
all clear for departure signal if they can see that someone is still boarding a train.  
 
All of our staff are trained to identify when passengers may need assistance and receive 
disability awareness training to enable them to give appropriate assistance when necessary.  If 
required station staff guide visually impaired passengers from the ticket hall to the platform and 
onto the train.     
 
For LU staff, giving such assistance is an everyday occurrence. 
London Underground regularly receives positive feedback and praise, including an award, from 
visually impaired passengers about the assistance given by staff.  
 
8. Any proposals for later modification of rail vehicles to secure compliance with RVAR 

within a stated period 
 
The system installed on the 09TS vehicles is capable of giving a 3 second audible warning 
before the doors start to close.  
 
As part of the Victoria Line Upgrade, we will conduct a trial using the 3 second warning 
duration once the last 67TS vehicle has left service.  
 
This trial will enable us to get accurate information about the impact of using a 3 second audible 
door closure warning on the operation of the Victoria line and any changes to the safety and 
behaviour of passengers. 
 
If the trial shows that the 3 second warning is safe and causes minimum disruption on the 
service, the 3 second warning will remain in use.  
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LU is requesting this exemption as a precaution in case the trial shows that the 3 second warning 
is not appropriate in the Underground environment or causes an additional safety risk.  In this 
situation the current 1.75 second warning would be reinstated. 
 
9. Unless permanent exemption sought, the period during which exemption is to apply. 
 
London Underground is requesting an exemption until 31st December 2013.  
 
We believe this will give us enough time to undertake and evaluate the trial.  Due to the above 
safety concerns, the trial will not start until the last 67TS train has left service in 2011.  
 
During the mixed fleet running dual running LU will monitor the Victoria line and gather data 
and statistics on any incidents or accidents relating to the audible door closure warning.  
 
We will then be able to compare this information against the data and statistics obtained during 
the trial of the 3 second audible door closure warning to give us a better understanding of the 
impact on the safety and behaviour of passengers.  
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Regulation 13(4) - Announcements to be made whilst at a station 
 
1. Full name of applicant and address 
 
London Underground Limited 
55 Broadway 
London   
SW1H 0BD 
 
2. Description of Rail Vehicles 
 
Victoria line 2009 Tube Stock - Vehicle numbers: 
 
11001 to 11094 12001 to 12094 13001 to 13094 14001 to 14094 
 
3. Circumstances in which exemptions are to apply 
 
At all times in passenger service. 
 
4. Relevant requirements from which exemption is sought 
 
Regulation 13(4)  
 
Whilst the vehicle is stationary at a station or tram stop, the systems inside the passenger saloon 
and on the exterior of the vehicle shall be used to announce the destination of the vehicle, or, if 
the vehicle is following a circular route, the name and number of the route, and, in the case of 
systems inside the passenger saloon only, to announce the next stop. 
 
5. Technical, economic and operational reasons why exemption is sought 
 
London Underground is committed to providing sufficient timely, accurate and accessible 
customer information to enable our customers to be confident during their journey, make 
informed decisions and to minimise the impact of disruption. 
 
Victoria line trains provide a fast, frequent service with short station stops.  This greatly limits 
the amount of information we are able to give.   
 
LU is seeking an exemption that would allow the removal of either the “next station” or 
’terminus station’ information inside the saloon whilst the train is stationary at a platform.  
 
The information systems in the new 09TS vehicles are capable of complying with this 
Regulation; however we strongly believe that we can provide a better service to passengers by 
reducing the amount of regulated information given.  This would allow us to give additional 
information about service disruption, interchange with other transport modes or LU lines, and 
where appropriate high-level local and tourist information.  
 
All regulated information will still be given inside the train between stations in both audible and 
visual formats.  Passengers on the platform will be able to get information from a range of 
sources including audible station announcements, platform ‘next train’ display indicators, visual 
displays on the external side of the vehicle and fixed signage such as network maps. 
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The Victoria line runs on a direct route between Brixton and Walthamstow Central with no 
branches or junctions.  Given this simple and straight forward route, LU believe that the ‘next 
station’ and ‘terminal station’ announcements serve the same purpose in providing reassurance 
to passengers that they are in a train heading in the right direction.  
 
Stations on the Victoria line are close together, the vast majority are less than 3 minutes apart. If 
a passenger gets on a train headed in the wrong direction, they can usually turn around within 2-
3 minutes.  
 
Currently we are required to give the following information  

“The next station is Highbury and Islington. This is a Victoria line train to Walthamstow 
Central.” 

We would like to be able to just give either:  

“This is King’s Cross St. Pancras; the next station is Highbury and Islington. This is a 
Victoria line train.” or 

“This is King’s Cross St. Pancras. This is a Victoria line train to Walthamstow Central.” 

This would enable us to give additional information which we believe is very important for 
people to make informed decision such as: 

“This is King’s Cross St. Pancras.  Change here for the Northern, Piccadilly, 
Metropolitan and Hammersmith & City lines, National and International Rail services.  
This is a Victoria line train to Walthamstow Central.”  

The new trains will also link to an intelligent service disruption system which will give updates 
to passengers about potential disruption to their journey.  This integrated system will ensure that 
passengers are not given misleading information about interchange options that are not currently 
available to them.   
 
Where necessary, to maintain the appropriate message length, the system will not give 
tourist/local information.  For example:  
 

“This is King’s Cross St. Pancras.  Change here for the Piccadilly, Metropolitan and 
Hammersmith & City lines, National and International Rail services.  
There is currently no service on the Northern line from this station, please see staff for 
help with your onward journey.  This is a Victoria line train to Walthamstow Central.”  

 
LU will consult with disabled people and their representative organisations to agree whether 
information about next station or terminus is more useful and meaning. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
6. The effect which non-compliance would have on a disabled person's ability to use rail 

vehicles of the description to which the application relates 
 
LU does not believe that this non-compliance would have any effect on a disabled person’s 
ability to use the Victoria line.  We firmly believe that it would in fact enable us to provide a 
better service to passengers. 
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We believe that there are a number of other audible and visual sources, both inside the train and 
on the platform, which enable a disabled passenger to be confident in the direction of the train 
and next station that the train will call at.   
 
7. Any measures which could be taken to enable disabled persons to use the rail vehicle if 

exemption sought is granted 
 
LU does not believe that this non-compliance disadvantages passengers on this line. 
  
We believe that the main aim of this regulation is to give passengers information about heavy 
rail services where an express ‘non stop’ and a local stopping ‘service’ are being operated on the 
same route, or where a train may split during its journey to serve 2 different locations.  In these 
situations there are usually much longer journey times between stations, so any error would have 
a much more significant impact on a disabled person’s journey.  
 
All of the regulated information will be provided in both audible and visual formats within the 
train between stations.  The information is also available from a variety of sources on the 
platform before the train arrives and when it is stationary.  
 
In addition, the stations on the Victoria line are close together, the vast majority are less than 3 
minutes apart.  If someone were to get on a train headed in the wrong direction, they would be 
able to quickly correct this.   
 
8. Any proposals for later modification of rail vehicles to secure compliance with RVAR 

within a stated period 
 
If during the introduction and use of these trains, LU receives significant feedback that this 
exemption is causing a problem for our customers, we will review the information given and 
amend the messages.  This could be done relatively quickly and easily due to the sophisticated 
nature of the information systems in the new 09TS vehicles. 
  
9. Unless permanent exemption sought, the period during which exemption is to apply. 
 
LU is requesting an exemption until 31st December 2013.  We believe this will give us enough 
time to evaluate the use of these messages.  
 
During this time LU will engage with passengers to gather evidence about the suitability of the 
information provided.  The first stage of this would be decide which information is more useful, 
next station or terminus.  To understand this, LU will consult with disabled passengers and 
organisations representing disabled people.  
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Regulation 13(7) - Letter heights of passenger information displays 
 
1. Full name of applicant and address 
 
London Underground Limited 
55 Broadway 
London  
SW1H 0BD 
 
2. Description of Rail Vehicles 
 
Victoria line 2009 Tube Stock - Vehicle numbers: 
 
11001 to 11094 12001 to 12094 13001 to 13094 14001 to 14094 
 
3. Circumstances in which exemptions are to apply 
 
At all times in passenger service.  
   
4. Relevant requirements from which exemption is sought 
 
Regulation 13(7) 
 
The first letter of, and numbers used in, announcements on visual systems shall be not less than 
70 millimetres high on systems on the front of the vehicle and not less than 35 millimetres high 
on other systems, and all letters and numbers shall contrast with their background. 
 
5. Technical, economic and operational reasons why exemption is sought 
 
London Underground is committed to providing sufficient timely, accurate and accessible 
customer information to enable our customers to make informed decisions, be confident on their 
journey and to minimise the impact of disruption. 
 
We can comply with this Regulation by installing the traditional ‘dot matrix’ display units in the 
09TS vehicles.  However, we believe that the quality of the information can be improved by 
taking advantage of new and improved technology.  
 
London Underground is requesting this exemption in order to install the more advanced ‘TFT’ 
flat-screen display systems in the Victoria line trains as we believe that by using this new and 
innovative technology we can provide a better service to all of our customers. 
 
We believe that the quality, amount and flexibility of the information that the TFT screens can 
display is vastly superior to the dot matrix displays which are only able to display single colour, 
scrolling messages.  Some of the many benefits of the TFT units are: 

They can display text in ‘true’ fonts, which means that the text is clearer and more 
defined. 

They can use a number of recognisable and familiar colours. For example using London 
Underground line colours e.g. Victoria line blue, Northern line black, District line green. 
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They can use icons, pictograms and pictures – which will enable the information to be 
easily accessed and understood by passengers with a learning disability, dyslexia or 
whose first language isn’t English. 

They can display large amounts of information at one time in a quick and easy to 
understand format. 

They can display words and messages in full, reducing if not removing the need for 
scrolling messages. 

They can display real-time service disruption information about LU lines, other TfL 
services and National Rail.  This will assist passengers to make informed decisions about 
their onward travel.  

They can show video messages  - LU is investigating the possibility of providing 
emergency information in British Sign Language (BSL) on the screens 

 
The screens will have a standard layout which will allow passengers to become familiar with the 
location and meaning of information. 
 
Due to the limited space available within these vehicles, we are restricted to using a display unit 
made up of 2 adjacent 12 inch display screens.  We are seeking an exemption to enable us to 
display regulated information in a smaller font size where necessary to ensure that it can be 
displayed fully on the screen without the need for scrolling. 
 

 
 

Example of the proposed screen layout on the TFT screen.  More examples of proposed layouts 
are given in Annex A below. 
 
We believe that due to the high quality of the displayed image and additional features such as 
colour and images, we can still deliver higher quality visual information using this smaller font 
size than by using the dot matrix systems. 
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A scrolling message provided on a Dot Matrix Indicator on the 09TS ( as used for around 15 
years). 
 
Due to the structure and layout of the screen, the majority of information will be displayed in 4 
different font sizes. 
 
35mm   Shorter Station Names    

 Brixton, Euston, Pimlico, Stockwell, Vauxhall, Victoria,  
 
25mm Longer Station Names  

Blackhorse Road, Finsbury Park, Green Park, Highbury & Islington, King’s Cross 
St. Pancras,    Oxford Circus, Seven Sisters, Tottenham Hale, Walthamstow 
Central, Warren St 

 
13.5mm Emergency Information  
 
11mm  All other information  

 
When considering the use of these screens, we have taken guidance from the RNIB best practice 
research on viewing distance, which is reproduced in the RVAR Guidance document.  This 
guidance recognises the link between character height and the distance at which it is seen.  
 
It shows that the 35 mm capital letter height is appropriate to be read by  someone with  6/9 
vision stood 10 metres from a display. (This is roughly the visual acuity required by the UK 
driving test).  It also shows that a person with the same visual acuity should be able to see 11mm 
text from a distance of 3 metres.  
 
The 09TS vehicles are considerably smaller that the mainline 'heavy rail' vehicles upon which 
the RVAR regulations were mainly based.  In addition, due to the different internal lay out, the 
09TS vehicles have more display screens per carriage.  Six double unit displays in each carriage 
as opposed to the two usually found on mainline fleets.  Passengers will therefore be 
considerably closer to the display screens.  
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Diagram showing location of displays on the 09TS using either TFT screens or Dot Matrix 
displays. 
 
The maximum viewing distance for anyone in a carriage to their closest display (TFT or dot-
matrix) is 2.7 metres.  This means that the proposed range of letter heights for all regulated 
information are larger than that recommended in the RNIB best practice guidance. 
 
In addition, LU commissioned expert research and design guidance to ensure that the TFT 
screens in the Victoria line trains have the most appropriate and accessible format and screen 
layout.  
 
Following a competitive tendering process the contract was awarded to Transport Design 
Consultancy (TDC).  To ensure that the views and experience of disabled people were 
represented during the research and design process, TDC sub-contracted Guide Dogs for the 
Blind Association to hold a series of focus groups during the development of the screen design 
and layout.  
 
These focus groups were made up of disabled people with a range of impairments, including 
those with visual and hearing impairments as well as people with learning difficulties and those 
whose first language is not English. 
 
In addition to the specific designs and guidance for the Victoria line vehicles, TDC have 
produced an additional good practice guidance document for the design of information display 
screens which will be used to design information systems for future trains that may not have the 
same size and location restrictions as the 09TS vehicles.  
 
A summary of the research process and findings is attached at Annex B of this application. 
 
The system will not be used for 3rd party commercial advertising. 
 
 
 
6. The effect which non-compliance would have on a disabled person's ability to use rail 

vehicles of the description to which the application relates 
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LU believes that the detrimental effect of this non-compliance on a disabled person’s ability to 
use 09TS trains or to have equal access to the visual information provided would be limited.  
 
We have met with DfT officials, and representatives of DPTAC, as well as members of TfL’s 
own Independent Disability Advisory Group (IDAG) to demonstrate the TFT flat screen display 
system.  We believe that the overall concept and potential benefits of the TFTs were warmly 
welcomed.  However, we do accept that there are concerns about the reduction in character 
height, and have taken all of these comments and concerns on board.   
 
We are convinced that the research and design guidance produced by the Transport Design 
Consultancy will enable us to produce the best solution to allow us to provide higher quality, 
more useful and accessible information to our customers. 
 
7. Any measures which could be taken to enable disabled persons to use the rail vehicle if 

exemption sought is granted 
 
LU believes that due to the high number of TFT display screens in each carriage and the 
relatively short viewing distances passengers would not be disadvantaged and would be able to 
make full use of the underground system.  
 
As explained above, LU wishes to provide better quality, more comprehensive information in an 
accessible format to improve the service we provide to passengers. 
 
The information provided on the displays will continue to be supported by an audible system, 
which will be of benefit to some passengers. 
 
8. Any proposals for later modification of rail vehicles to secure compliance with RVAR 

within a stated period 
 
LU will conduct market research into the accessibility and acceptability of the new displays with 
disabled passengers, especially those with sensory impairments and learning disabilities.  
 
Given the large capital investment of at least £3.8m necessary to develop and install the TFT 
screens in the Victoria line trains along with the £20 million ongoing maintenance costs it is 
unlikely that LU would consider remove the screens and replacing them with the old fashioned 
dot matrix system.  However, if the results of this research show that the TFT screens do not 
provide information in an acceptable and accessible way, LU will consider increasing the font 
size for regulated information.  However such changes are likely to reduce the overall 
effectiveness of the system.  
 
 
 
 
 
9. Unless permanent exemption sought, the period during which exemption is to apply. 
 
LU is requesting an exemption until 31st December 2013.  We believe this will give us enough 
time to undertake and evaluate the accessibility and effectiveness of the TFT flat screen visual 
display system in the Victoria line trains.  
 



Appendix A 

Page 21 of 55 

This exemption is only sought for the new display technology.  Any dot-matrix indicators 
providing information in the saloon of a 09TS will continue to be compliant with this regulation. 
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Annex A: Examples of TFT Screen Layouts and Locations 
 

 
 
Prototype TFTs installed in 09TS carriage mock -up  
 
NB: this unit was temporarily fixed to demonstrate location within the carriage only and does not 
show the exact position.  The sample text does not reflect the final font size or layout.   
 

 
 
09TS carriage mock -up showing placement of TFT screen on right hand side and dot matrix on 
left.  
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TFT layout showing station name in 35mm  
 

 
 
TFT layout showing station name in 35mm  
 
 

 
 
TFT layout showing additional interchange information 
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TFT layout showing additional information about facilities available 
 

 
 
TFT layout showing additional information about facilities available 
 

 
 
TFT layout showing additional information about facilities available and ‘real time’ information 
about out of order facilities  
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TFT layout showing additional ‘real time’ information about interchange between other LU lines 
and service disruption  
 

 
 

TFT layout showing additional ‘real time’ information about service disruption 
 

 
 
TFT layout showing yellow Emergency Information screens 
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Regulation 23(1) - Boarding devices at wheelchair accessible doorways 
 
1. Full name of applicant and address 
 
London Underground Limited 
55 Broadway 
London  
SW1H 0BD 
 
2. Description of Rail Vehicles 
 
Victoria line 2009 Tube Stock trains – Vehicle numbers:  
 
14001 to 14094 
 
This exemption only applies to the 94 ‘D’ cars which will be used as the middle two cars in each 
train.  They differ in layout to the other cars in the train as they contain the wheelchair spaces.  
 
The exemption relates specifically to the wheelchair compatible doorways in these carriages.  
 
3. Circumstances in which exemptions are to apply 
 
At all times in passenger service, when an 09TS train stops at a Victoria line station which does 
not have a step-free access route from the platform out of the station, or to platforms for other 
lines or rail services. 
 
A phased programme of deadlines for compliance is set out below with details of the 
circumstances in which they will apply.  This timetable corresponds with station infrastructure 
works programme and will enable step-free access throughout the stations. 
   
A) During the period of mixed fleet running when both the existing 67TS and new 09TS trains 

will be in service on the Victoria line:  
 

Station     Exemption required until 
King’s Cross St. Pancras  31st December 2009 

 
B) During the transitional period following the removal of the last 67TS train whilst planned 

infrastructure works take place to provide step-free access route from the train out of the 
station: 

 
Station     Exemption required until 
Vauxhall    31st December 2011 

Stockwell    31st December 2011 

Green Park    31st December 2012 

Highbury & Islington   31st December 2012 

Finsbury Park   31st December 2012 

Victoria     31st August 2013 
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C) During the transitional period following the removal of the last 67TS train at stations where 

step-free routes between platforms exist: 
 

Station     Exemption required until 
Seven Sisters   31st August 2013 

Oxford Circus   31st August 2013 

Warren St    31st August 2013 

Euston    31st August 2013 

Blackhorse Road   31st August 2013 

Walthamstow Central  31st August 2013 

 
D) Until such time as a station has a step-free access route from the platform out of the station or 

between platforms. 
 

Station     Exemption required until 
Pimlico Until such time as the station is made step-free 

 

4. Relevant requirements from which exemption is sought 
 
Regulation 23(1) 
 
When a wheelchair-compatible doorway in a regulated rail vehicle is open at a platform at a 
station or a tram stop a boarding device must be fitted between that doorway and the platform or 
stop if a disabled person in a wheelchair wishes to use that doorway, unless the gap between the 
edge of the doorsill of that doorway and the edge of the platform or stop is not more than 75 
millimetres measured horizontally and not more than 50 millimetres measured vertically. 
 
5. Technical, economic and operational reasons why exemption is sought 
 
London Underground’s aim is to provide a ‘turn up and go’ service which allows passengers the 
greatest level of independent access without the need for staff intervention and assistance.  
 
We recognise that the step and gap between the platform and train can cause a significant 
problem for many passengers and have invested a great deal of time and money to develop 
appropriate permanent solutions. 
 
On the Victoria Line we are intending to use ‘platform humps’ to raise relevant sections of the 
platform to the same height as the train to give permanent level access to the 2 central ‘D’ cars 
where the wheelchair spaces are located.   
 
This approach will mean significant costs and infrastructure work; however we believe that it is 
the best solution for providing independent access to passengers. 
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Picture showing platform humps giving level access to 2 central wheelchair compatible doors on 
the Waterloo and City Line.  More pictures illustrating platform humps can be found in Annex 
C. 
 
We investigated other methods of achieving level access between the trains and platform, 
including the use of manual boarding ramps.  However, these did not appear to give such a high 
level of permanent independent access to the Victoria line vehicles.  In particular, manual 
boarding ramps are considered to be unsuitable for use on the Victoria line due to the limited 
space and high number of passengers on platforms, short platform dwell times and high number 
of trains - 33 trains per hour - in peak periods following the upgrade. 
 
We are requesting a series of short-term exemptions to allow us to phase the installation of these 
humps in line with our existing Step-free Access programme.  The Step-free Access programme 
will undertake major infrastructure works, such as the installation of lifts, to make accessible 
routes through stations without the need to use stairs or escalators. 
 
We understand that this is not an ideal solution, as it does not give immediate independent access 
to all passengers at all stations on the Victoria line.  However, we believe that this is a pragmatic 
and realistic solution.  It takes account of the reality that many underground stations are not 
currently accessible to all passengers, especially wheelchair users and others with mobility 
impairments. 
LU understands the importance of a seamless accessible route from the street through the station 
and on to the train.  We recognise the confusion, inconvenience and distress that a passenger 
could experience if they got off the train using a platform hump only to find that there is no 
accessible route from the platform out of the station.  
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We are concerned that installing platform humps at stations where there is no step-free route 
from the platform out of the station would give passengers inaccurate and misleading 
information and would increase the risk of passengers being stranded on the platform. 
 
It is our intention to link the two programmes of work together so that the works to give level 
access between the train and platform will take place at the same time as works to provide step-
free access between the platform and street.  This will enable us to provide a fully seamless step-
free route from the train through the station and out to the street.  
 
As part of the current LU Step-free Access Programme 9 out of the 16 Victoria Line stations will 
become step-free from street to platform by the end of 2013.   
  
Currently only Brixton and Tottenham Hale stations are step-free.  We aim to install platform 
humps at these 2 stations during 2008 to give a complete step-free route from the train and out of 
the station before the first 09TS vehicle enters passenger service. 
 
We would then install platform humps at 7 other stations as part of their planned whole-station 
Step-free Access Programme works.  
 
These would be completed as follows:   
 
King’s Cross St Pancras   31st December 2009 
Vauxhall     31st December 2011 
Stockwell     31st December 2011 
Green Park     31st December 2012  
Highbury & Islington    31st December 2012 
Finsbury Park    31st December 2012 
Victoria     31st August 2013 
 
By linking the 2 programmes together we will also be able to minimise the necessary service 
disruption and station closures. 
 
To install a platform hump we need to close the station for a weekend so that work can take 
place on the platforms.  This obviously causes major disruption and inconvenience for all 
passengers.  By linking the 2 schemes of work together we can limit the number of weekend 
closures required.  
 
Once the last of the 67TS trains have been taken out of service in 2011 we will begin to install 
humps at other stations where there is an accessible route between the Victoria line and other 
lines.  This will mean that passengers will be able to interchange between lines even if they may 
not be able to exit the station.  
 
This programme of works takes account of the Olympic Games which will be taking place in 
London in 2012.  Understandably, we will not be able to have any station or track closures 
during the lead up to or during the Games themselves.  
 
Humps will be installed at all stations except for Pimlico by the end of 2013.  There are currently 
no plans to make Pimlico station step-free, however installation of platform humps would be a 
key factor to any future plans.   
 



Appendix A 

Page 47 of 55 

6. The effect which non-compliance would have on a disabled person's ability to use rail 
vehicles of the description to which the application relates 

 
LU does not believe that phasing the installation of the platform humps in this way will have a 
significant effect on disabled peoples' ability to travel. 
 
As this short-term exemption relates specifically to stations where there is no step-free access 
route through the station, LU does not believe that it would be appropriate to provide any interim 
measures to give level access to the platform.    
 
We believe that joining up the two programmes of work will provide the most appropriate, 
beneficial and passenger focused solution which will prevent passengers from getting stranded 
on platforms at stations where there is no step-free exit from the platform through the station to 
the street.  
 
As mentioned previously, manual boarding ramps have been assessed as unsuitable for the 
Victoria line due to the constraints of the infrastructure and intensity of the service. 
 
In the event of service failure or an emergency, passengers will be ‘detrained’ using the 
appropriate operational procedure and evacuation equipment.   
 
7. Any measures which could be taken to enable disabled persons to use the rail vehicle if 

exemption sought is granted 
 

This is a short term exemption to enable LU to phase the installation of platform humps.  Our 
medium and long term solutions will provide an appropriate, accessible and sustainable solution 
to give greater independent access for disabled passengers.  
 
The number of locations affected by this exemption will reduce as works are carried out to make 
stations step-free.  
 
As part of the Victoria Line Upgrade, LU has developed an extensive information and 
communication programme.  This has been very successful and effective in ensuring that 
customers are aware of the upgrade and any effect it will have on the service.  For example the 
current campaign to ensure customers are aware that the Victoria line service ends at 10pm 
Monday – Thursday to allow the new trains to be tested and preliminary infrastructure works to 
take place.  
 
Information about the improved accessibility of the Victoria line trains and stations will form a 
significant part of the overarching Victoria Line Upgrade campaign.  In addition, an 
‘accessibility’ specific campaign will run along side, giving more detailed information to 
customers about both improvements to the service and any ongoing access limitations.  As well 
as existing customers, this information campaign will target disabled Londoners who live or 
work near Victoria line stations who may not previously have been able to access the Victoria 
line.  
 
We will use this information campaign to give customers and local people more detailed 
information about the timescales and accessibility improvements at individual stations. 
 
8. Any proposals for later modification of rail vehicles to secure compliance with RVAR 

within a stated period 
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LU have developed a programme of works which will deliver step-free access and RVAR 
compliance at Victoria Line stations when we provide step-free access between the platform and 
street or step-free interchange between platforms.  
 
9. Unless permanent exemption sought, the period during which exemption is to apply. 
 
London Underground is requesting short term exemptions in line with the timescale set out in 
Section 2. 
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Annex C: Images showing step and gap between train and platform 
 
Without a Platform Hump    

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
With a Platform Hump 
 

 
 
These images show the ‘temporary’ platform humps installed as a trial on the Waterloo and City 
line platforms.  A more permanent design has been developed for use on the Victoria Line 
Upgrade. 
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Mr Nathan Cole 
Rail Standards and Safety 
4/34 Great Minster House 
76 Marsham Street 
London  
SW1P 4DR 
 

 
 
 
 
 
Dear Nathan, 
 
Disability Discrimination Act 1995: Section 47 - Exemption Application by London 
Underground Ltd 
 
Thank you for your letter dated 12 June 2008 seeking DPTAC's advice on London Undergrounds 
application for exemption under Section 47(3) of the Disability Discrimination Act 1995. 
 
DPTAC have considered this exemption application from London Underground Limited to the 
Secretary of State for exemption from regulations 4(3)(b), 13(4), 13(7) and 23(1) of the Rail 
Vehicle Accessibility Regulations 1998. 
 
After careful consideration of the full application, DPTAC recommend the following: 
 
Regulation 4(3)(b) – Audible Door Closure: 
DPTAC are broadly content with LU’s plans for this but would point out that people with visual 
impairments use these sounds in a different way to the ‘hustle’ effect described.  DPTAC would 
strongly resist any attempt to reduce these timings. 
 
Regulation 13(4) – Announcements to be made whilst at a station: 
DPTAC are happy with this dispensation request.  Too much audible information can result in 
auditory overload.  Information provision is crucial to all passengers and we rely on LU to 
monitor the effectiveness of this new announcement pattern. 
 
Regulations 13(7) – Letter heights of passenger information displays: 
DPTAC still have concerns regarding this exemption, many of which have been allayed by the 
LU presentation last week, however some members are still to be convinced that the units 
displayed will provide adequate and robust information.  E.g. Monitoring the reduction in size of 
lettering with the increase in characters, and perhaps the potential for vandalism (discussed with 
LU directly). 
 

 
 
 
 
Ann Bates  
Chair of the Rail Working Group  
Disabled Persons Transport Advisory 
Committee 

2/23 Great Minster House 
76 Marsham Street 
London  
SW1P 4DR 

Direct line: 020 7944 8013 
Fax:   020 7944 6998 

E-mail: dptac@dft.gov.uk 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  E-mail:                 dptac@dft.gov.uk 
  Website:               www.dptac.gov.uk 
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In general however DPTAC are happy for this exemption to go ahead subject to continued 
monitoring and this exemption not being replicated on other stock until the robustness has been 
demonstrated. 
 
DPTAC welcome LU’s confirmation that these screens will not be used for advertising.   
 
Regulations 23(1) – Boarding devices at wheelchair accessible doorways: 
DPTAC are pleased at the amount of research and consultation undertaken by LU on this issue, 
and are keen, like them, to avoid an over complex manual ramp booking system.  We are happy 
with this exemption providing LU continue with their research and targeted implementation. 
 
DPTAC appreciate the time and the effort LU have put into these exemption applications and the 
consultation thereafter with DPTAC directly. 
 
 
Yours sincerely, 

 
 
Ann Bates 
Chair of DPTAC Rail Working Group 
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Nathan Cole 
Dept. for Transport 
Rail Vehicle Accessibility 
Zone 4/34 Great Minster House 
76 Marsham Street 
London 
SW1P 4DR 
 

Our Ref HMRI/LUL/PRM/1/08 
Your ref DP 39/24/25 

16th July 2008 
 

Mike Holmes - Principal Inspector 
Rail Vehicles National Expertise Team 

Office of Rail Regulation 
The Pithay, Bristol BS1 2ND 

Telephone 0845 301 3566  
Fax 0117 988 6093  

E-mail mike.holmes@orr.gsi.gov.uk 
 
 

 
 
Dear Nathan, 
 
DISABILITY DISCRIMINATION ACT 1995: SECTION 47 EXEMPTION 
APPLICATION BY LONDON UNDERGROUND LIMITED. 
 
With reference to your letter of 12 June. 
 
We have reviewed the application and have no comments on the application itself. There is one 
issue that we feel should be brought to your attention. It is suggested that additional grab handles 
should be provided in the wheelchair area; so that when the wheelchair area is unoccupied, then 
standing passengers have something to hold onto. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
Mike Holmes 
 
Cc   G. Turner ORR 
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Dear Mike, 
 
Disability Discrimination Act 1995: Section 47 Exemption Application by London 
Underground Limited  
 
Thank you for your letter of 16 July regarding the application by London Underground Limited 
(LUL) for exemptions from the Rail Vehicle Accessibility Regulations (RVAR) for the new 
Victoria Line 09 Tube Stock. 
 
I note that you have no comments on the application for exemption itself but suggest that 
additional grab handles should be provided on these vehicles in the wheelchair space for use by 
standing passengers.   
 
As you are aware, RVAR does not currently allow handrails to impinge on this space to ensure 
that wheelchair users can travel in reasonable comfort without other passengers leaning across 
them.  However, we do recognise that not allowing handrails in this area can cause difficulties 
for standing passengers on some types of service.  We have therefore been working with LUL to 
consider how additional handrails might be provided in this area on the new fleet.   
 
LUL did develop a design incorporating an additional longitudinal handrail which intruded into 
the wheelchair space to a limited extent.  Although this would have required an exemption, it 
was supported by the Disabled Persons Transport Advisory Committee (DPTAC), our statutory 
advisers on the public passenger needs of disabled people, as a pragmatic change. Similar 
allowances have been made in the past for Class 376 units operated by South Eastern Trains.  In 
recognition of this, and subject to consultation, we intend to amend the RVAR to allow handrails 
to intrude into the wheelchair space by up to 250 mm. 
  
In this instance, the additional handrail was not proceeded with following advice from human 
factors experts.  They concluded that providing the additional handrail would increase the risk, 
given the limited dimensions of a Tube train, of someone hitting their head when getting out of 
the tip-up seats in the wheelchair space.  LUL has therefore decided to provide an additional 
vertical handrail directly opposite the wheelchair space instead.  
 
I am copying this letter to Ann Bates, Chair of the DPTAC Rail Working Group and Wayne 
Trevor and Michael Milner at London Underground.  

Mike Holmes 
Principal Inspector 
Rail Vehicles National Expertise Team 
Office of Rail Regulation 
The Pithay  
Bristol  BS1 2ND 

Nathan Cole 
Rail Vehicle Accessibility 
Rail Standards & Safety Division 
Department for Transport 
Zone 4/34  
Great Minster House 
76 Marsham Street 
London SW1P 4DR 
 
Direct Line: 020 7944 4916 
E-mail: Nathan.Cole@dft.gsi.gov.uk 
 
Web Site: www.dft.gov.uk 
 
Our Ref: RGEN 39/24/25 
 
4 August 2008 
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Yours sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
Nathan Cole 
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From:  "John Hunt" <John.Hunt@londontravelwatch.org.uk> 
To: "Nathan Cole" <Nathan.Cole@dft.gsi.gov.uk> 
Date:  01/08/08 16:59:43 
Subject:  RE: LUL application for RVAR exemption 
 
Dear Nathan Cole, 
 
In response to the LUL application for RVAR exemption, our comments are as follows:   
 
London TravelWatch is the official watchdog organisation representing the interests of transport 
users in and around London.  Our Committee has 13 members who are appointed by the London 
Assembly.  Members sit on sub-committees, one being the Transport Accessibility Committee 
that has six members with particular skills and experience in the accessible transport area and it 
is they who reviewed this application. 
 
Our members were in agreement with the application by LUL, seeing particular sense in their 
request for an exemption for the 47 new 09TS stock trains on the Victoria Line.  They felt there 
is no point in having 'platform humps' installed if there is no step-free access route out of the 
station.  They saw similar sense in requesting an exemption from the three second audible 
warning device until a trial of its impact has been evaluated.  Members felt that consistency was 
important for passengers and to have two different audible warning systems operating would 
raise a safety concern.  
 
Members had no objection to their request to evaluate TFT screens which LUL believe will 
provide more accessible customer information than traditional 'dot matrix' display units.  The 
benefits for passengers in providing accessible information through TFT screens does seem 
greater whilst taking into account the limited viewing space within the vehicles.  Finally, no 
objection to the exemption from providing certain customer information while the vehicle is 
stationary at a station.  
 
To conclude, members had no objection to the LUL application for exemption from regulations 
4(3)(B), 13(4), 13(7) and 23(1).  
 
I hope the above comments will be useful when considering the application for exemption.  
 
Yours Sincerely, 
 
  
John Hunt 
Casework Officer (Transport Accessibility Issues) 
London TravelWatch    
 
 


